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On behalf of our nearly 5,000 member hospitals, health systems and other health care 
organizations, our clinician partners - including more than 270,000 affiliated physicians, 
2 million nurses and other caregivers - and the 43,000 health care leaders who belong 
to our professional membership groups, the American Hospital Association (AHA) asks 
the President to declare the novel coronavirus (COVID-19) outbreak a disaster or 
emergency under the Stafford Act or the National Emergencies Act. This step is 
necessary to allow the Department of Health and Human Services (HHS) 
Secretary Alex Azar the authority to take critical actions, such as providing 1135 
waivers, to ensure that health care services and sufficient health care items are 
available to respond to the COVID-19 outbreak. 

On Jan. 31, 2020, Secretary Azar declared a public health emergency in the U.S. for 
COVID-19, representing an important first step in combatting this virus. The HHS 
Secretary's declaration provides certain flexibilities to HHS and providers; however, 
those flexibilities are inadequate under current circumstances and additional flexibilities 
are required. Specifically, a presidential emergency or disaster declaration - together 
with the already-declared public health emergency - will enable Secretary Azar, 
consistent with section 1135 of the Social Security Act, to temporarily modify or waive 
certain Medicare, Medicaid or Children's Health Insurance Program (CHIP) 
requirements. For example an 1135 waiver would allow for: 

1. Waiver of the Skilled Nursing Facility (SNF) 3-day qualifying hospital stay
requirement for beneficiaries. This would allow SNF coverage in the absence of a
hospital stay, making inpatient beds available for more seriously ill patients.

2. Waiver of critical access hospitals' (CAH) limitation of 25 inpatient beds and the
96-hour length of stay limitation. This is crucial for rural areas that may not have
other options for inpatient beds.

3. Waiver of requirements that physicians and other health care professionals be
licensed in a state in which they are providing services, so long as they have
equivalent licensing in another state for Medicare, Medicaid and CHIP
participants.






